BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS
CITY OF PRAIRIE VILLAGE, KANSAS
MINUTES
TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 6, 2018


ROLL CALL
The meeting of the Board of Zoning Appeals of the City of Prairie Village, Kansas was held on Tuesday, February 6, 2018 in the Council Chambers of the Municipal Building at 7700 Mission Road.   Chairman Gregory Wolf called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. with the following members present: Jonathan Birkel, Melissa Brown, Jeffrey Valentino and Nancy Wallerstein.  Also present in their advisory capacity to the Board of Zoning Appeals were:  Chris Brewster, Planning Consultant; Jamie Robichaud, Assistant City Administrator and Joyce Hagen Mundy, Board Secretary.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
Nancy Wallerstein moved for the approval of the minutes of the December 5, 2017 meeting as presented.  The motion was seconded by Jeffrey Valentino and passed 5 to 0 with Mr. Wolf abstaining.  

BZA2018-01	Variance from Section 19.08.025(a) “Side Yard” of the Zoning Ordinances to reduce the west side yard setback from 6 feet to 4 feet
4111 West 73rd Terrace 	

John Schutt, 6600 West 95th Street, architect for the owners, noted the owners had been looking for a home to purchase in Prairie Village for about a year and a half.  They purchased a home at 4111 West 73rd Terrace after being told by the previous owners that they received a variance to add a two-car garage from the city.  Mr. Schutt stated he checked Prairie Village setback regulations on the city’s website and confirmed a four feet side yard setback and designed plans to add a 2-car garage in place of the existing 1-car garage on the west side of the home, a mud room, hearth room and master suite to the rear of the garage addition based on the 4’ setback that he claimed was reflected on the City’s website.  The front, west corner of the expanded garage would be 4 feet from the side lot line. The addition extends approximately 52 feet to the rear along this line, but is skewed slightly more from the side lot line the further it gets to the rear due to the orientation of the existing house and angle of the lot.  Their goal was not to tear-down the existing home but to make additions within the scale and character of the neighborhood with a typical A frame with a two car garage.

An open house was held for the neighborhood residents with all supporting the proposed improvements.  The neighbors to the west and south, who are most impacted by the project, expressed their support for the project.  Mr. Schutt stated they are working with public works to address all drainage issues by adding a 13’ x’ 13’ x 2’ drainage pit in the back yard.  

David Jenkins, 4111 West 73rd Terrace, stated they lived in Prairie Village for eight years and were looking for a house that would accommodate their family with a usable two car garage that would allow them to keep their vehicles off the street.  

Jonathan Birkel noted a new apron is shown on the site plan.  He confirmed part of the hammerhead in front of the garage currently exists.   Mr. Birkel asked for the dimensions on the inside of the garage.  Mr. Schutt replied he believed it was 20’ or 22’ noting that he likes to have two feet on each side of the 8 foot garage doors and two feet in the middle to provide appropriate space to open car doors.  Mr. Birkel noted there appeared to be an approximately one foot bump between the added garage and the house that is not reflected in the elevations.  Mr. Schutt reviewed the plans with Mr. Birkel and stated there should not be a bump out, they should be flush.  Mr. Birkel confirmed that there was no addition to the second floor.  

Mr. Birkel asked if the City had any history on this property.  Mrs. Brown asked if staff clarified the previous variance.  Mr. Brewster replied they had not, but noted that a variance would not have been necessary under the old setback regulations.  

Chris Brewster noted the requested variance from Section 19.08.025 would allow a side and rear addition to the existing building to extend up to 2 feet into the required 6 feet side yard setback.  The lot is zoned R-1B, on West 73rd Terrace.   The R-1B district requires lots to be at least 60 feet wide and 100 feet deep (6,000 s.f.).  This lot is 70 feet wide and is approximately 125 feet deep.  It has a slightly irregular shape on the south side of the curve in the street, and the rear yard is wider than the front, resulting in a total area of 9,405 square feet.

The west elevation would be placed approximately 15 feet, 2 and ¾ inches from the existing home to the west, which is set back from this lot line approximately 11 feet, 2 and ¾ inches.  The majority of the front elevation on the street would remain unchanged with the exception of:  an additional garage door (the new garage proposes two bays separated by a pillar and including decorative columns), a new gable porch roof and brackets, and a 2-car driveway extending to the curb in place of the single drive.

All of the proposed addition would comply with the R-1B zoning standards except for the proposed location 4 feet from the west property line.  R-1B requires a side setback of 6 feet minimum on each side, and a total of 20% of the front lot width, and adjacent structures may be no closer than 12 feet.  The standard applied to this lot requires at least 14’ between both sides of this lot and no less than 6’ on any one side.  The east side has a setback of approximately 11’ to 13’, so the 20% requirement would be met whether the variance is granted or whether the addition was built meeting the 6’ setback.  However, a building at the proposed location could affect the setback required on the lot to the west.

Chris Brewster reviewed the staff’s analysis of the criteria for granting a variance: 

A. Uniqueness
That the variance requested arises from such condition which is unique to the property in question and which is not ordinarily found in the same zone or district; and is not created by an action or actions of the property owner or the applicant.
In order for the property to meet the condition of uniqueness, it must have some peculiar physical surroundings, shape, or topographical condition that would result in a practical difficulty as distinguished from a mere inconvenience to utilize the property without granting the variance.
This lot is slightly skewed as it sets on the exterior curve of 73rd Terrace.  It is larger than required by the R-1B zoning district (70 feet wide, rather than 60 feet minimum; and 9,405 square feet, rather than the 6,000 square feet minimum).  This is comparable to other lots on the block, as most have a width between 60 feet and 75 feet.  The 60 feet wide lots are on the north half, as are the 75 feet wide lots corresponding with the interior curve of the block. Most lots on the south side are 65 feet wide.

B. Adjacent Property
That the granting of the permit for the variance would not adversely affect the rights of adjacent property owners or residents.
The existing home is approximately 30 feet from the home to the west, and approximately 25 feet from the home to the east.  Granting the variance would allow the west elevation to be located slightly over 15 feet from the home to the west.  This elevation would only be a single-story elevation (8 feet to 13 feet above actual grade) with two gables; the highest of these is 18 feet, 3 inches.  This elevation is proposed to be designed with a similar style and massing of the existing home, and have smart side lap siding.   The applicant has indicated that a drainage study has or will be conducted to ensure that the adjacent property will not be impacted by proposed construction or the new structure.  If the variance is granted, in order to maintain the required 12 feet building separation, and future development on the lot to the west would require at least 8 feet from this property line as opposed to the minimum of 6 feet.

C. Hardship
That the strict application of the provisions of these regulations from which a variance is requested will constitute an unnecessary hardship upon the property owner represented in the application.
The lot meets the R-1B minimum area standards, and the existing home is within all of the setback and area coverage requirements allowing some room for expansion.  However, as an addition to an existing structure, the location of the garage is somewhat fixed by the current garage and driveway.  This portion of the plan is not dimensioned, so it is not completely clear what the constraints or impact would be on the potential for 2-car garage that met the setback (i.e. 2 feet less than proposed would meet the ordinance).  

D. Public Interest
That the variance desired will not adversely affect the public health, safety, morals, order, convenience, prosperity, or general welfare.
The proposed building complies with all other setback and building coverage standards, is under all of the height standards, and meets all other setbacks.  The proposed addition is consistent with the architectural character of the existing building, is of a similar scale to other buildings in the vicinity, and proposal reflects investment in existing buildings in the neighborhood.

E. Spirit and Intent of the Regulation
That the granting of the variance desired would not be opposed to the general spirit and intent of these regulations.
The intent of the R-1B zoning side setback is to manage the relationship of adjacent buildings, and to permit building footprints in scale with the lot size.  This section of the ordinance was amended in 2016 to deal with the scale and massing of additions and new homes which were being built to the extent of the previous side setback (4’, 12’minimum between buildings), and near the extent of the 2-story height limit at the side setback. The requested deviation is modest compared to the permitted building footprint and height along this elevation (29’ at a 6’ setback; vs. 8’ to 18’, 3” at a 4’ setback).  Therefore, the relationship to the existing building on the west side is comparable or less than what could be built under the R-1B standards, other than the 2 feet encroachment. 
 
Mr. Brewster stated that staff recommends denial of the requested variance based on uniqueness and hardship criteria.  If the Board finds in favor of the requested variance, staff recommended the following conditions be applied:
1. That the variance be granted only to the extent shown on the submitted plans, and specifically only to allow a side setback of 4 feet for the proposed single-story addition, limited to the extent and elevation shown on the proposed building plans.
1. The variance, if approved, be recorded with the County Register of Deeds within 1 year of approval.

Mr. Schutt responded that without the variance, the size of the garage would be reduced to 21’5” with an interior size of 19’5” providing only 5 inch clearance for opening vehicle doors.  

Chairman Gregory Wolf opened the public hearing:  

John Rowley, 4012 West 73rd Terrace, stated he purchased their home on 73rd Terrace five years ago with the stipulation that a two car garage could be added.  He noted his neighbor at 4010 West 73rd Street has added a two-car garage.  It is the Jenkins’ intent to keep the character of the neighborhood and make improvements without a complete tear-down but with additions that are within the character of the neighborhood and perimeter of the City.  He supports the proposed variance and urged the Board to do likewise. 

Lynn Lanque, 4017 West 73rd Terrace, an eighteen year resident of Prairie Village who resides three houses east of the Jenkins’ property stated he is supportive of the requested variance on this tight street.  He spoke with others in the neighborhood who have also expressed their support.  He appreciates what the City is doing to help maintain the character of neighborhoods and feels the proposed variance is in character with their neighborhood, stressing the application has the support of the neighborhood.
  
Randy Davis, 4118 West 73rd Terrace, which is across the street and one house down, stated that as 47 year resident of Prairie Village, he was fully supportive of what the Jenkins’ are attempting to do to their property.

With no one else wishing to address the Board, Chairman Gregory Wolf closed the public hearing at 6:55 p.m.  

Mr. Brewster advised the Board they did not have to vote on each criteria separately.

Nancy Wallerstein asked how high from the ground the peak of the gable was.  Mr. Brewster responded it was 13’ high and would be 15’ with the grade.  Mrs. Wallerstein asked if the cantilever was projecting into the side setback.  Mr. Brewster said that it did have a cantilever, but it would meet the setback requirement.  He added there is an exception on cantilevers that allows them to project into setback, and this would comply with code with or without the variance.  

Jonathan Birkel stated that when he scales the garage and compares the elevation to the floor plan, they do not match and his figures indicate a garage about 26 feet wide based on the scale.  Mr. Schutt responded the garage is 21’5”.  Mr. Birkel stated that he was uncomfortable with the discrepancies between the drawings and did not feel there was sufficient information on which to make a decision.  

Mrs. Brown agreed with Mr. Birkel and added she would like to see scaled drawings.   She asked if a continuance would set the project back a month.  Mr. Brewster replied the applicant would need to come back to the Board next month unless the scaled dimensions resulted in the garage being within the required setback.  

Jeffrey Valentino noted that if the floor plan was accurate and four feet was the most extreme, it would be fine, but the elevations reflect differently.  He feels there is space that can be carved out to bring the garage into compliance.    

Melissa Brown noted if the garage was aligned with the majority of the addition, drawing that line straight out, it goes into the four foot setback; however, if house is coming from the garage addition it complies.  She is not comfortable taking any action with these inconsistencies.  

John Schutt responded he was confident the house was within the four foot setback  and stated he would submit clearer drawings.

Mr. Wolf asked if it would be a hardship to delay action until March.  Mr. Schutt replied it would be a significant hardship. 

Jonathan Birkel moved that BZA2018-01 be continued to the March 6th meeting with revised scaled drawings being submitted at that time.  The motion was seconded by Jeffrey Valentino.  

Melissa Brown stated she applauded the applicant for their efforts to stay in the neighborhood and build a home addition that works within the scale of the neighborhood.  

Mr. Schutt asked if action could be taken earlier or approved upon condition.  

Chairman Gregory Wolf stated, as this is a public hearing, the application needs to come back to the Board at their meeting in March.  Mr. Birkel stated that he could not vote for approval without seeing clear drawings of what he was approving.  

The motion was voted on and passed unanimously.  


OLD BUSINESS
There was no Old Business to come before the Board. 


NEXT MEETING
Board Secretary Joyce Hagen Mundy reported the next meeting will be March 6th with the only item on the agenda the continued application.  


ADJOURNMENT
Chairman Gregory Wolf adjourned the meeting of the Board of Zoning Appeals at 7:10 p.m.
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